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Westwell Parish Council

Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council

   Held on Tuesday 25th May 2021 at 7.00pm at Westwell Parish Hall
1. Present and Apologies
Cllr Mrs Drury (Chairman), Cllr Ms Farrington, Cllrs Bartlett, Butcher and Lister, Mrs S Wood (Clerk) and Ms N Ideson (Clerk Elect).
Apologies were received from Cllr Bainbridge and Cllr Mrs Richards (due to prior commitments). Cllr Mrs Wyatt (due to an urgent family commitment) and Cllr Hutchinson (due to an urgent work commitment). These were accepted.
2.    Declarations of Interest
Cllr Butcher:  Planning application 21/00823/AS Heskyn. Cllr Butcher declared an ‘Other Significant Interest’ to this application as he is an immediate neighbour.  Cllr Butcher was therefore able to participate in the discussion and remain throughout the meeting but not participate in the council’s decision.
3. Planning
3.1 Planning applications

3.1.1 21/00775/AS Tylers, The Street, Westwell

Two storey rear extension, PV panels and new rooflights, new dormer window (revision to planning permission 19/00951/AS)
Councillors noted that this application is very similar to the previously approved application 19/00951/AS - removal of the conservatory to replace it with a two-storey extension. This application is to make the extension a little larger but the design and principle are unchanged. Other minor changes to the windows will not materially affect the neighbouring properties
Resolved

No objection, to be submitted with reasons as minuted.
ACTION  NI
3.1.2   AW52 Proposed diversion of public footpath.
The landowner has requested a diversion of part of the footpath.
The Council noted that there were some minor inaccuracies to the map: the termination point is point F not D.  The footpath currently runs across the middle of a residential garden and close to a house due to the landowner extending the perimeter of the garden and extending the house. The footpath originally passed behind a hedge marking the old perimeter. The hedge has been removed, resulting in the footpath becoming very visible from the front door.  The extended perimeter of the garden is now fenced with a boundary fence that defines the landowner’s property and that of the adjacent owner. The proposed footpath diversion alongside that boundary fence is already in informal use and satisfactory.   The landowner proposes to fence the footpath by removing and reusing the fence that marks the boundary. The Council strongly suggest that the boundary fence be left where it is and an additional fence be installed at the 2metre footpath width inside the boundary. This will contain the footpath and continue to mark the boundary to the adjacent field. Reused fencing is rarely successful and unlikely to be stock proof. This will make a well-defined footpath and will not negatively impact on the convenience or enjoyment of the footpath. The landowner will have the security requested for the property; the footpath users will avoid the uncertainty of being in a residential garden, and the property boundary will remain well defined. Field fences do not impede views and enjoyment.  The proposal to change the stile to a footpath gate is supported, noting that were it is possible disabled access would be preferred.
Resolved:
To raise no objection but to inform the PROW officer of the above comments on the questionnaire that the Council has received.                            ACTION CD/NI
3.1.3 21/00823/AS Heskyn, Sandyhurst Lane, Ashford
Proposed white render to front and side elevations.

Located in the immediate area are houses and bungalows in proprietary cream rendering, as well as others with brick finish. The application property is currently brick, the applicant proposes to add render to the front and sides.  This will not be out of character in the area. 
Resolved:
A vote was taken Cllr Butcher abstained. Support the application. The new render will fit in with other neighbouring white and cream rendered houses.
ACTION  NI
3.2 Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda
        No applications have been received.

3.3 Matters arising on other planning applications

3.3.1 21/00700/AS Berries Mount, Goldhill, Westwell
          Submission of photographs to provide supporting evidence to existing planning comments     

          already submitted to ABC. The photographs help to explain why the Council suggested non   

          glare glazing.
          Resolved:
          The photographs submitted to ABC are ratified.
4. Update on the Council’s committed works list.

Pedestrian access to the playing field - Some finishing touches still in progress including landscaping around the steps. Hedging needs time to mature, and grass seed to grow.
Water supply to the cemetery – Jonathan Kydd was thanked for his detailed suggestions on how the Cemetery could have access to water via his existing supply to Broadstone Orchard. The Council considered that a connection across the access road would be more practical than moling through the orchard, and agreed that ensuring the supply could be safely and securely controlled was essential.  For example, the water supply could be used to fill a water butt via a water meter and a lockable tap, details of which would only be given to authorised personnel, to avoid misuse, either by leaving the tap on by mistake or other unintended use. The next step is to find a water installation expert to suggest the detail of the installation and quote for the works.
Garden of Remembrance Hedge – Ongoing maintenance.

Highway Improvement Works - Priority traffic calming and speed survey. Planned work to be progressed – next action is for the Chairman. Awaiting clarification from KCC as to whether the Parish Council should be required to pay for additional proposed A20/Sandyhurst Lane junction safety/speed survey.
Transfer of ownership of land south and east of the playing field – Clarification of ownership is required to confirm Parish council responsibilities and insurance.  The Parish Council’s solicitor has been consulted to examine the deeds. In hand with Chairman
Broadband provision - Revised proposals awaited from BT. In hand with Vice Chairman.
5. Elections of Westwell Eye working group.
It was decided that this item should be deferred until the next parish council meeting because the proposed nominees were not present; therefore, being unable to accept the election. Item deferred until next Meeting - 5th July
6. Standing Orders: to amend Standing Order 13(b) to cover planning matters in which a Councillor has declared an interest.
Deferred to the next meeting as not all Councillors were present. An amendment to the Standing Orders would affect all Councillors. Cllr. Bartlett is unable to attend the next Full Council meeting but has no objection for the rest of the Council to proceed without him. Item deffered until next Meeting - 5th July

7. Proposed installation of a notice board at Westwell Cemetery for information purposes
A discussion took place to look into possibly installing a notice board at the cemetery. The notice board would contain regulations on the use of the cemetery including aftercare of graves, restrictions to borders and memorials etc; historical content which would include information on war graves; contact details for the cemetery and the cost of a plot. Further discussion will continue when Cllr Hutchinson is present.
It was decided the next step would be to look into the cost of a notice board. The previous supplier of the other village notice boards will be contacted to provide a quote.
ACTION  SW
8. Appointment of the Parish Council’s Internal Auditor
The Chairman has approached a qualified individual who may be willing to take on this role.  Next step is to arrange a conversation with current auditor for them to discuss the content of the role.
ACTION CD
9. Updates to the Highways Improvement Plan
There will be a circulation of emails before the next meeting and a full report will be given. Item
deferred to the next Meeting on July 5th.
        ACTION CD

10. Report from the Staffing Committee on its Terms of Reference and other current work.
The terms of reference were deferred until the next Full Council meeting as Staffing Committee members were unable to be present.
Flowers were presented to the retiring Clerk as this was her last meeting as Parish Clerk with a warm and affectionate thank you for many meetings so well organised and recorded. A farewell celebration will be arranged at a later date after the parish clerk handover is completed at the end of June.
11. Information Items
11.1  Report: from Cllr Drury – Repositioned replacement oil tank sited opposite the village
triangle.
It is understood that the owner needed to replace the oil tank as the old tank had a leak,
and to comply with updated installation regulations the new position and height was the
only option. It is also understood that screening is planned. Cllr Drury is to contact the
owner to confirm
11.2   Report: from Cllr Wyatt – Contentious fence installation located at Tutt Hill.
          As Cllr Mrs Wyatt was unable to be present her report will be given at the next meeting.
          Some progress has been made by the Clerks’ meeting with the Highways Steward and is in

          contact with the ABC Enforcement Officer. An investigation has been initiated and KCC
          have stated that the fence has been partially installed onto KCC land this will need to be
          removed.  The Enforcement Officer is to contact the owner concerning the height of the
          fence and provide an update report in due course.
11.3  Report: from The Clerk - Break down of research collated from public opinion re:
 Westwell Lanes name change.
         The Clerk conducted a survey to find out if the multiple Westwell Lanes caused any

         disruption. There was little interest in changing the road names and some understandably

         very opposed to the idea. It was decided to not pursue this any further as it was found that

         deliveries were getting through and locations were findable with the use of the postcodes.

         Some ideas were raised by residents such as adding the compass points to the central

         village signpost and to the road names or to add the postcodes TN25, TN24, TN26 in red
         onto the road name signs. It was thought that out of the 5 Westwell Lanes there would be
         duplicates of the same postcode and the postcode would change part way down individual
         lanes.

         It was discovered through the survey that the postcodes TN26 1AH, TN26 1AJ, TN26 1AL,
         TN26 1AW and TN26 1AP at Tutt Hill are actually classified as Hothfield. 4 out of these 5
         postcodes are a Westwell Lane. This IS causing disruption for the residents. The residents
         would like the postcode location to be corrected, they have attempted this themselves
         some years ago, without success. The Clerk will to look into correcting this Hothfield
         postcode anomaly for Westwell parish residents at Tutt Hill.

ACTION  NI
12. Items for next Parish Council meeting.

12.1 Elections of Westwell Eye working group
12.2 Standing Order amendment 13(b)

12.3 Updates to the Highways Improvement Plan

12.4 Progress on the appointment of a new Internal Auditor

12.5 Update report: Contentious fence installation located at Tutt Hill

12.6 Update report: Tutt Hill postcode anomaly
12.7 Updated arrangement for Parish Council paperwork and noticeboards
Date of next meeting     Monday 5th July 2021.
The meeting closed at 8.15pm.
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